# Minutes of Previous Meeting BUSINESS AND TRANSFORMATION SCRUTINY PANEL

### THURSDAY 7 JANUARY 2021 AT 4.00PM

PRESENT: Councillor Bainbridge (Chair), Councillors Alcroft, Allison, Birks, Bowman,

Mitchelson and Dr Tickner.

**ALSO** 

PRESENT: Councillor J Mallinson, Leader

Councillor Ellis, Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder

Councillor Mrs Mallinson, Communities, Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder

Councillor Christian, Environment and Transport Portfolio Holder

OFFICERS: Deputy Chief Executive

Corporate Director of Finance and Resources

Client Side Project Manager Construction Administrator Overview and Scrutiny Officer

#### BTSP.01/21 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Paton.

#### BTSP.02/21 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Allison declared an interest in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct in relation to agenda item A.2 Civic Centre Reinstatement and Development. The interest related to the fact that his son in law worked for Story Construction

## BTSP.03/21 PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – It was agreed that the items of business in Part A be dealt with in public and Part B be dealt with in private.

## BTSP.04/21 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED - It was noted that Council, at its meeting on 5 January 2021, received and adopted the minutes of the meetings held on 15 October and 1 December 2020. The Chair would sign the minutes at the first practicable opportunity.

#### BTSP.05/21 CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

# BTSP.06/21 CIVIC CENTRE REINSTATEMENT AND DEVELOPMENT

The Deputy Chief Executive provided an update on the current progress of the reinstatement of the ground floor of the Civic Centre (CS.01/21).

The Client Side Project Manager informed the Panel of the measures undertaken to manage or adapt the existing project proposals to deal with:

a) working practices as a result of the COVID -19 pandemic

- b) impact of Brexit
- c) a requirement to update existing infrastructure in the ground floor and basement to manage asbestos, legionella, safety systems, obsolete services and fire safety in these areas, to support increased occupation of the ground floor and meet with current legislation.

The report finalised proposals for an extension to the Civic Centre public car park and set out the work that had been undertaken since Council approval on 5 May 2020.

In considering the report Members raised the following comments and questions:

- In response to a Member's questions the Client Side Project Manager clarified the following:

   the different areas within the ground floor could not be released in separate phases due to financial and technical implications as many of the areas were interlinked. The project would be handed over as a complete project.
  - when not in use as a Council Chamber the equipment from the room would be securely stored in a locked storage cupboard in the Chamber and the large equipment had a separate storage area also on the ground floor.
  - area 8 of the ground floor would be refurbished to a basic level as the area had not yet been allocated a purpose.
- Was the Customer Contact Centre portacabin rented and was there potential to open the Customer Contact Centre early to provide some savings?

The Deputy Chief Executive confirmed that the portacabin was rented, the option to purchase had been considered but it may have proved difficult to sell it on. He explained that it was financially prohibitive to open the Customer Contact Centre in the ground floor whilst the rest of the reinstatement work was being carried out.

 Given the potential local government reorganisation and the good structure of the Civic Centre, had any consideration been given to how the building could be used in the future?

The Deputy Chief Executive confirmed that consideration had been given to the future of the building should the reorganisation move forward. He explained that the building itself was problematic in terms of its structure and the services to the tower of the building as it had been built for a specific purpose. Alternative uses for the building would be very expensive to realise them. The future of the building was a challenge, but it would probably continue to be used in the public sector in the future.

 Did the amended design for the rotunda area bring in similar revenue as the previous plans for car parking?

The Deputy Chief Executive explained that the planning permission for the area was for the demolition of the rotunda, construction of car parking spaces including electric vehicle points and the creation of public space amenity. The finer detail of the design had yet to be concluded, it was hoped that the WYG designer who designed the front of the building would be able to contribute to the designs to ensure continuity to the external area of the building.

 Both the Civic Centre reinstatement and the Sands Centre Development used local contractors and sub-contractors; would it be possible to promote this fact publicly?

The Deputy Chief Executive agreed that the good working relationship with the local contractors and sub-contractors should be promoted and this would happen in the coming weeks. The Client Side Project Manager added that where possible local suppliers and workers were also being used in both sites.

• The documents referred to storage in the basement of the building, would this area be used as storage given the potential for the area to flood?

The Client Side Project Manager responded that the area had been secured to limit the access to the area so that it could not be used as storage without express permission and to ensure the safety of the area and the building itself.

 A Member had some concern that ICT equipment was located on the ground floor and could potentially be at risk of flooding.

The Client Side Project Manager explained that, as part of the project, any equipment which had been identified as sensitive to the operation of the building would be moved to secure locked accommodation on the first floor.

 Would the vision to use the Council Chamber as conference space be supported by adequate catering facilities?

The Client Side Project Manager drew the Panel's attention to the ground floor plan which showed the new catering facilities which were next to flexible space which could be utilised as a refreshment area if required.

• How much research had been undertaken with external organisations to gauge the market for conference space and how it could be marketed?

The Deputy Chief Executive responded that more work was needed to determine the market for potential conference facilities. The new space had the flexibility and technical abilities that modern conferencing space needed but the market was changing, further work would be needed to prepare a business case for the offer.

 There was some concern that the new Council Chamber did not have any separation between members of the public and Elected Members during Council meetings. What thought had been given to security arrangements that would ensure the safety of all those in attendance but did not exclude the public from the activities of the Council?

The Deputy Chief Executive acknowledged the concerns and assured the Panel that the matter was being carefully considered. There were options available which included using furniture to create the separation or to have the meeting live streamed to a separate room. Work was being carried out with Democratic Services to investigate the options and the configuration of the room for committee meetings.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Civic Centre Reinstatement and Development Project be received (CS.01/21).

2) That the Deputy Chief Executive report any exceptions to the progress of the reinstatement to the Panel at the earliest opportunity.

### BTSP.07/21 BUDGET 2021/22 - 2025/26

# (1) Executive's response to the first round of Budget Scrutiny

Minutes of the special meeting of the Executive held on 7 December 2020 were submitted detailing the response of the Executive to the comments made by the Scrutiny Panels in response to the first round of Budget scrutiny.

RESOLVED – That the decisions of the special Executive on 7 December 2020 be received.

## (2) Executive Draft Budget Proposals

The Executive draft Budget proposals 2021/22, which had been issued for consultation purposes, were submitted for scrutiny by the Panel.

The budget proposals were based on detailed proposals that had been considered by the Executive over the course of the last few months. In particular the reports of the Corporate Director of Finance and Resources which were considered at the Executive meeting of 14 December 2020.

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources detailed a number of updates to the budget documents including:

- the inclusion of climate change narrative in relation to the Council's commitment to becoming carbon neutral;
- the reduction in interest rates with the PWLB which had benefited the budget;
- the inclusion of a recurring budget for project officer posts for capital projects;
- the provisional one year funding settlement had been received from central government and was subject to a consultation period which ended on 16 January 2021;
- other funding had been announced however the amount had not yet been received;
- the 2021/22 Executive Budget Proposals issued for consultation constituted a balanced budget;
- reserves were maintained at prudent levels;
- the draft budget proposed an annual £5 increase per Band D in Council Tax for the City Council for 2020/21.

In considering the Draft Budget Proposals Members raised the following comments and questions:

• The City Council provided a range of support to local communities, at what stage would difficult decisions regarding discretionary spending need to be made?

The Corporate Director explained that the Council's reserves were at prudent levels depending on savings being achieved. Previous savings had been achieved without the reduction in services, however there would be a point where income streams would have to be maximised to support the budget or services would have been looked at. She informed the Panel that work would be undertaken in 2021/22 to consider how savings could be achieved and a report would go through the democratic process at the appropriate time.

• The Climate Change Strategy and action plan would be approved after the budget had been agreed, would this result in a delay in undertaking projects to action the strategy?

The Corporate Director assured the Panel that the financial regulations allowed for funding to be released, through the Executive or full Council, for projects to action the Strategy should it be required. In addition there may be external funding or existing budgets which could support climate change projects.

A Member felt that the language used in the budget regarding climate change was negative and he stressed how important the matter was for future generations,

• A Member asked for clarification with regard to the pooling arrangement figures.

The Corporate Director reminded the Panel that the expectation had been that 2020/21 would be the final year of the Cumbria Business Rates Pooling arrangements, as the Government was undertaking 2 reviews into Local Government Funding (Fair Funding review & Business Rate Retention); however the reviews had again been deferred and the MHCLG had agreed not to revoke the current pooling legislation. This, in effect, meant that the pooling arrangement could continue into 2021/22, if all participating members agree. This could benefit the Council in 2021/22 of up to £1.2million.

 Were there options were available to support the Southern Relief Road funding other than borrowing?

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources responded that grants for capital programmes were limited, the options open to the Council were to borrow the money, make a contribution from the revenue budget or to sell assets (not currently budgeted for) to support it. She added that alternative options were always considered before any borrowing was undertaken. The funding for the scheme was included in the budget as borrowing and would be returned to the Council via developer contributions over a long period of time.

Had any consideration been given to a commercial approach to offsetting carbon?

The Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder confirmed that the Council would take any opportunities which enabled it to raise revenue in an environmentally beneficial way. He suggested that this approach be included as part of the authority's commercialisation plans.

• Did the shortfall in City Centre properties income include the Lanes?

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources clarified that the shortfall was for a City Council owned property that had a rent free period. The property might be included in the Borderlands Deal and then there was expectation that there would be a return (not currently budgeted for) either through a capital receipt or revenue stream all of which would be subject to a decision of a future Executive. She reminded the Panel that the Lanes budget had been reduced in 2020/21 and the matter would continue to be monitored.

 What had been the impact of Covid-19 on the Council Tax schemes and how were they promoted?

The Corporate Director reported that there had been a relatively low number of applications to the Council Tax support schemes until the Christmas period when the number of applications rose significantly. The schemes were advertised on the City Council website and in correspondence sent out by officers.

 How did the impact of Covid-19 affect the realisation of the sales of assets to support the budget?

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources updated the Panel on the asset review and update to the disposal programme. She added that the performance of the sale of assets was being very closely monitored.

• A Member asked for an update on the introduction of flexibility for waste services charges. The Environment and Transport Portfolio Holder explained that the matter was currently being discussed.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel accepted the Executive draft Budget Proposals 2021/22 as issued for consultation:

# (3) Background Information Reports

# (a) Budget Update - Revenue Estimates 2021/22 to 2025/26

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources submitted report RD.42/20 providing a draft summary of the Council's revised revenue base estimates for 2020/21, together with base estimates for 2021/22 and updated projections to 2025/26. The report included the impact of the new savings and new spending pressures currently under consideration and the potential impact on the Council's overall revenue reserves.

The Executive had considered the matter on 14 December 2020 (EX.141/20 refers) and decided:

#### "That the Executive:

- (i) Noted the revised base estimates for 2020/21 and base estimates for 2021/22;
- (ii) Noted that the estimates in the report were draft and would be subject to the confirmation of Local Government Finance Settlement in December 2020;
- (iii) Noted the current MTFP projections, which would continue to be updated throughout the budget process as key issues became clearer and decisions were taken;
- (iv) Noted the budget pressures, bids and savings which needed to be taken into account as part of the 2021/22 budget process;
- (v) Noted the Statutory Report of the S.151 Officer outlining the risks associated with the draft budget figures and that minimum reserves may need to be reviewed in the future depending upon the outcome of the Local Government Finance review."

# (b) Revised Capital Programme 2020/21 and Provisional Capital Programme 2021/22 to 2025/26

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources submitted report RD.43/20 which provided a draft summary of the Council's revised capital estimates for 2020/21 together with base estimates for 2021/22 and updated projections to 2025/26.

The Executive had considered the matter on 14 December 2020 (EX.142/20 refers) and decided:

### "That the Executive:

- 1. Noted the revised capital programme and relevant financing for 2020/21 as set out in Appendices A and B of Report RD.43/20, for recommendation to Council;
- 2. Had given initial consideration and views on the proposed capital spending for 2021/22 to 2025/26 given in the report in the light of the estimated available resources, for recommendation to Council;
- 3. Noted that any capital scheme for which funding had been approved by Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, had been approved."

RESOLVED - That the Panel had received the following reports: Budget Update - Revenue Estimates 2021/22 to 2025/26 (RD.42/20); Revised Capital Programme 2020/21 and Provisional Capital Programme 2021/22 to 2025/26 (RD.43/20).

# BTSP.08/21 DRAFT TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY STATEMENT, INVESTMENT STRATEGY AND MINIMUM REVENUE PROVISION STRATEGY 2021/22

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources presented report RD.44/20 setting out the Council's draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement (TMSS) for 2021/22 in accordance with the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.

She informed Members that the Investment Strategy and the Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy for 2021/22 were incorporated as part of the Statement, as were the Prudential Indicators as required within the Prudential Code for Capital Finance in Local Authorities.

The Executive had considered the matter on 14 December 2020 (EX.143/20 refers) and it was resolved that the Executive noted the draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2021/22, which incorporated the Investment Strategy and the Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) Strategy, together with the Prudential Indicators for 2021/22 as set out in Appendix A and the Treasury Management Policy Statement as set out at Appendix D to Report RD.44/20 and sought comments from the Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel.

The Corporate Director reported that the ability to utilise ultra short dated investments had been included in the strategy to provide more flexibility for short term investments with the potential for providing a better return.

In considering the report Members raised the following comments and questions:

Had the Council been able to invest in ethical products?

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources confirmed that there had not yet been any ethical investment made due to the very low return being offered on those products. When making investments the Council asked to see the environment policy of the counter parties to ensure that they operated in an ethical and sustainable manner. The security of the investment was the priority for the Council and therefore the council invested mainly with banks, building societies and Local Authorities.

 A Member asked why the overall value of assets did not fluctuate following the sale of assets.

The Corporate Director explained that the value of assets did fluctuate however, the sale of assets was balanced by new assets being built. Work was being undertaken on 2019/20 asset value and the results of the work would be reflected in the Statement of Accounts for 2019/20.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel had scrutinised and made comments on the Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement, Investment Strategy and Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy 2021/22 (RD.44/20).

2) The Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel supported the introduction of ultra short dated investments to provide more flexibility for short term investments with the potential for providing a better return.

#### BTSP.09/21 COVID 19 / BUDGET REPORT

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources presented report RD.51/20 which detailed the impact Covid-19 had on the Council's financial and governance arrangements.

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources set out the initial response to the pandemic and the changes to procedures to ensure appropriate controls were made to financial certification and approvals processes due to the requirement to work from home. She set out in some detail the financial impact and funding received along with information on the loss of income and debt management. The Corporate Director detailed the potential long term financial impact and highlighted the nine government support schemes which the City Council was currently administering to support Council Tax and Business Rate payers.

In considering the report the Panel raised the following comments and questions:

 A Member asked for further details with regard to the outstanding debts from 'Other Local Authorities'.

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources responded that she was currently in discussion with the Section 151 Officers of the other local authorities to determine why the debt was outstanding. She added that the expectation on local authorities in the current climate was to pay debt as soon as possible.

• When would GLL know if they were successful in securing government support and what would happen if they were not successful?

The Deputy Chief Executive reported that the City Council had been working closely with GLL to submit an expression of interest in December prior to the full application on 15 January. GLL had been well placed to provide the Council with the required information for the application which had to be submitted by the relevant authority. He reminded the Panel that the Council had made a provision for some financial support for GLL, but they had not yet required that support. The matter would be monitored very closely and if necessary alternative arrangements could be put in place to provide leisure services to the City.

In response to a further question the Deputy Chief Executive clarified that that the Council had an ongoing contract management process with GLL locally in which the City Council could access the financial records of GLL on a quarterly basis. This allowed the Council to see the actual impact Covid-19 had on GLL and determine the appropriate level of support needed on an open book basis.

 Would it be possible for the Council to continue to use the new control measures in the future once the pandemic has passed?

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources explained that the Council's standard policy for creditor payments was ten days for local and small businesses and twenty eight days for other businesses. She agreed to consider if the new control measures could continue in the future.

 Had there been any requirement to bring in additional staff resources to administer the numerous Covid-19 grants?

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources confirmed that the Finance Team, Revenues and Benefits Team and Economic Development Team had managed to administer the grants without the need for additional resources. As the Council moved forward to more 'normal' working there may be a requirement to source additional resources to support the work.

 A Member sought the Executive's confirmation that they were committed to reopening John Street Hostel and would continue to support both the Water Street Family Accommodation and John Street Hostel as going concerns.

The Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder confirmed that the Executive was committed to both accommodation facilities. He added that the Council had been successful in fulfilling its homelessness duties and Homelessness, Prevention and Accommodation Services had performed exceptionally well during the pandemic.

• Had the figures within the report anticipated a further national lockdown?

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources explained that the report had been prepared prior to the announcement of the lockdown and therefore the figures within the report would need to be revised to take account of the current position.

 A Member sought assurance that future financial continuity planning had been undertaken given the ongoing and serious nature of the pandemic.

The Corporate Director of Finance and Resources responded that the situation was being very closely monitored and all information within the report would be updated due to the new national lockdown.

The Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder assured the Panel that the City Council was in a good financial position due to its reserves, substantial cash balances and investments and its property portfolio.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Covid-19 update be welcomed (RD.51/20);

- 2) That a further financial update on the impact of Covid-19 be submitted to the Panel following the end of the 2020/21 financial year;
- 3) That the Corporate Director of Finance and Resources provide the Panel with written details of the 'Other Local Authorities' debt and how successful the Council had been in recovering the debt.

#### **BTSP.10/21 OVERVIEW REPORT**

The Overview and Scrutiny Officer presented report OS.01/21 providing an overview of matters relating to the work of the Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel and the Panel's work programme.

The Overview and Scrutiny Officer provided an update on the outstanding resolutions from previous meetings and it was agreed that BTSP.64/20 should be removed from the table. In discussing BTSP.77/20 the Panel reiterated their request for the link to be circulated to the risk assessments of the Local Resilience Forum and Local Enterprise Partnership.

RESOLVED – That the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Key Decision items relevant to the Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel be noted (OS.01/21).

(The meeting ended at 6.38pm)